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Michigan.gov/EGLE • 800-662-9278

STATE OF MICHIGAN

DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENT, GREAT LAKES, AND ENERGY

LANSING

June 4, 2021

VIA E-MAIL

Mr. Kevin Krogulecki, Project Manager
Gosling Czubak Engineering Sciences, Inc.
1280 Business Park Drive
Traverse City, Michigan 49686

Dear Mr. Krogulecki: 

SUBJECT: Traverse City Light and Power, Cedar Run Road Property, Grand Traverse 
County, Michigan Waste Data Systems Number 498017

This is in response to your May 10, 2021, project update submitted to the Department of 
Environment, Great Lakes, and Energy (EGLE), Materials Management Division (MMD)
for property owned by Traverse City Light and Power (TCLP) along Cedar Run Road in 
in Sections 5 and 8 of Garfield Township, Grand Traverse County (Property). The 
project update has found construction of solar panels impractical and now contemplates 
the future use of the Property as a residential development.  

As you may know, the Property was formerly used for disposal of coal combustion 
residuals (CCR) from 1976 until 1988. A Consent Order entered in 1992 between TCLP 
and EGLE’s predecessor agency, the Department of Natural Resources (see attached
1992 Order) identified several areas containing CCR material on the Property, (see map
in the attached 1992 Order) including the area identified as the “TCLP Ash Deposit 
Area,” which was eventually capped, as well as a “Clinker Ash Deposit Area” and an 
“Inert and Type III Waste Disposal and Reclamation Area.”  These identified areas may 
not be the only disposal areas on the Property.  Rather than certify clean closure of the 
Property outside the “TCLP Ash Deposit Area,” TCLP chose in 1992 to instead impose 
a restrictive covenant on the entire Property and did not investigate possible 
groundwater impacts from the “Clinker Ash Deposit Area” or the “Inert and Type III 
Waste Disposal and Reclamation Area.”  

MMD staff understands that TCLP now seeks to remove restrictions on those portions 
of the Property not containing a final cover, as to promote future development. To do 
so, MMD staff believe that the following actions would be required:

1. A demonstration by TCLP that CCR does not exist on those portions of the
Property where surface restrictions are proposed to be removed, in accordance 
with a workplan approved by MMD. 

GRETCHEN WHITMER
GOVERNOR

LIESL EICHLER CLARK
DIRECTOR

ATTACHMENT G



Mr. Kevin Krogulecki 2 June 4, 2021 

2. Replacement of the surface restrictions imposed by the current restrictive 
covenant dated March 22, 1994, (Existing Restrictive Covenant) with one 
containing only restrictions on groundwater use for those areas outside the final 
cover and buffer zone (see attached groundwater restriction template) or in the 
alternative, a hydrogeological investigation showing groundwater is not impacted 
above state criteria.  

3. A new restrictive covenant containing surface restrictions for the reduced area 
containing the final cover and buffer zone on the current MMD template (see 
attached surface restriction template.)  

4. Removal of proposed access roads, trees, and other development from the 
buffer area, as shown in the Concept Layout drawing.  Tree roots and road 
maintenance can both be detrimental to a fragile PVC cover liner.   

 
The requirements outlined above are not being requested by EGLE as part of any 
Phase I or Phase II investigation, but rather to provide an equivalent degree of 
protection to human health and the environment as the Existing Restrictive Covenant 
provides under Part 115, Solid Waste Management, of the Natural Resources and 
Environmental Protection Act, 1994 PA 451, as amended.  Although the 1992 Order 
was terminated in 2005, the Existing Restrictive Covenant remains enforceable until 
replaced or amended.  
 
MMD staff are willing to meet to discuss the specific details of this letter and its 
enclosures.  Should you require further information, please contact Mr. Phil Roycraft, 
Cadillac District Supervisor, MMD, at 989-370-4786; RoycraftP@michigan.gov; or 
EGLE, 120 West Chapin Street, Cadillac, Michigan, 49601. 
 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Rhonda S. Oyer, Manager 
Solid Waste Section 
Materials Management Division 
517-897-1395 

Attachments 
cc: Mr. Tim Arends, TCL&P 
 Ms. Karrie Zeits, Sondee, Racine & Doren, PLC 
 Mr. Jeff Simsa, Gosling Czubak 
 Mr. Phil Roycraft/James Staley, EGLE-Cadillac 
 Ms. Margie Ring, EGLE 
 Mr. James Staley, EGLE 




